

doi 10.34172/ijhpm.2020.124



Commentary

Are Populist Leaders Creating the Conditions for the Spread of COVID-19?

Comment on "A Scoping Review of Populist Radical Right Parties' Influence on Welfare Policy and its Implications for Population Health in Europe"

Martin McKee^{1*®}, Alexi Gugushvili^{2®}, Jonathan Koltai³, David Stuckler^{3®}

Abstract

Do populist leaders contribute to the spread of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19)? While all governments have struggled to respond to the pandemic, it is now becoming clear that some political leaders have performed much better than others. Among the worst performing are those that have risen to power on populist agendas, such as in the United States, Brazil, Russia, India, and the United Kingdom. Populist leaders have tended to: blame "others" for the pandemic, such as immigrants and the Chinese government; deny evidence and show contempt for institutions that generate it; and portray themselves as the voice of the common people against an out-of-touch 'elite.' In our short commentary, focusing on those countries with the most cases, we find that populist leaders appear to be undermining an effective response to COVID-19. Perversely, they may also gain politically from doing so, as historically populist leaders benefit from suffering and ill health. Clearly more research is needed on the curious correlation of populism and public health. Notwithstanding gaps in the evidence, health professionals have a duty to speak out against these practices to prevent avoidable loss of life.

Keywords: Populism, Political Determinants of Health, COVID-19

Copyright: © 2021 The Author(s); Published by Kerman University of Medical Sciences. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Citation: McKee M, Gugushvili A, Koltai J, Stuckler D. Are populist leaders creating the conditions for the spread of COVID-19? Comment on "A scoping review of populist radical right parties' influence on welfare policy and its implications for population health in Europe." *Int J Health Policy Manag.* 2021;10(8):511–515. doi:10.34172/ijhpm.2020.124

Introduction

In the accompanying paper, Rinaldi and Bekker review evidence that the ideology pursued by populist radical right parties in Europe is harmful for health.¹ Their analysis builds on a small but growing body of literature on what has been described as the political determinants of health.^{2,3} The decisions that politicians make shapes the conditions in which people live and the choices, many with consequences for the health, that are available to them. This is crucial during disease outbreaks, like the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic, which requires politicians to set aside ideology and act on a rapidly emerging and uncertain body of public-health evidence.

Here we extend the important work of Rinaldi and Bekker to ask, are populist leaders creating conditions which contribute to the spread of COVID-19?

Before doing so, we first note that the COVID-19 pandemic is unique in recent times in generating broadly comparable data (albeit far from perfect) in every country in the world with a delay of days or weeks at most. Historically, publication of health data, if it takes place at all, is often long delayed and, in many cases, lacking the granularity necessary to provide a detailed assessment of how countries are performing in improving the health of their populations. This means that the health consequences of policies only become apparent long after the decisions that gave rise to them. Now, measures of health are leading the news. Heads of government in many countries are appearing, in some cases daily, to share the news on the progress of the pandemic with their people. Anyone can go to the Johns Hopkins website to track, in almost real time, numbers of cases and deaths.⁴ A leading global newspaper, the *Financial Times*, has become a key source of information on comparative COVID-19 data, discussing their strengths and weaknesses.⁵ These data make it possible for politicians to be held to account for the ability to protect the health of their populations in almost real time, in marked contrast to the situation described above when the consequences of their decisions for health are only seen years later.

There appears to be a striking correlation between countries led by politicians who support populist messages and the poor performance in responding to COVID-19. As of June 25, 2020, the United States, Brazil, Russia, India, and the United Kingdom occupied, in that order, the top five positions ranked by numbers of COVID-19 cases in the Johns Hopkins dashboard. Together, they account for 51% of all cases worldwide but only 27% of the world's population.

Article History: Received: 22 June 2020 Accepted: 4 July 2020 ePublished: 14 July 2020

*Correspondence to: Martin McKee Email: martin.mckee@lshtm.ac.uk There are four potential mechanisms for such a link between populism and COVID-19 spread. We take each in turn.

Mechanism 1: Blaming Outsiders and Victims

Rinaldi and Bekker examine the populist radical right, with its combination of nativism (a policy of protecting the interests of persons born in a state against those of immigrants) and authoritarianism (a policy favouring strict obedience to authority over personal freedoms). This is logical given the authors' focus on welfare policy and health. However, when seeking to understand responses to COVID-19 we believe that it is appropriate to look at populism even more broadly. In this respect, we additionally consider one mechanism linked to a definition of populism proposed by Albertazzi and McDonnell, who see it as an ideology that "pits a virtuous and homogeneous people against a set of elites and dangerous 'others' who are together depicted as depriving (or attempting to deprive) the sovereign people of their rights, values, prosperity, identity, and voice."6 This definition brings together populist politicians on the left, such as Venezuela's Nicolás Maduro, with those on the right, such as Brazil's Jair Bolsanaro, as well as those whose politics are influenced heavily by nationalism or religion, such as Turkey's Recep Tayyip Erdoğan or India's Narendra Modi. Others adopting populist approaches include America's Donald Trump, Russia's Vladimir Putin, and the UK's Boris Johnson.

The populist approach that these politicians have adopted has involved appealing to groups in society that have been left behind,² for various reasons including the consequences of loss of traditional industries and who have struggled to adapt to changing circumstances, often because of a lack of the necessary skills. Understandably, these groups have sought someone to blame for the misfortune. Populist leaders have seized upon their disaffection, developing a narrative in which their misfortunes are due to the actions of others. These are often those who are identifiably different, for example because of their dress or the colour of their skin. Thus, Donald Trump explicitly invoked COVID-19 as a justification for increasing restrictions on workers coming from abroad.7 The populist narrative continues by developing a worldview in which the circumstances that have allowed people to be left behind have been created by a remote and unfeeling elite. Into this situation, the strong leader emerges as the saviour of his (and almost always it is his rather than her) people.

This 'insider-outsider' narrative has served populist politicians well, attracting the votes of those who feel they have been left behind.^{8,9} The populist politician offers hope of a better future. It matters little that they often fail to deliver. Any failure is always someone else's fault, and particularly those from the "other" group or the elite that protects them.

The difficulty arises when the threat is not from the "other" group but, as with COVID-19, it is from a microorganism. Just as, to employ a widely used cliché, viruses pay no attention to national borders, nor do they have passports or citizenship. Of course, this did not prevent President Trump from blaming the Chinese, or 'Kung Flu' virus, or Hindu nationalists from blaming Muslims.

Mechanism 2: Contempt for Institutions

When the history of the COVID-19 pandemic is written, it will be possible to identify many individual decisions by politicians that influenced its course. Among them, and likely the most important, will be the timing of the decision to impose restrictions on movement. Others will include choices about how and when to implement testing and tracing strategies, how messages were communicated, and how the material necessary to respond to the pandemic was procured. However, underlying all of these we can identify two characteristics of populism that have contributed to the situation in which all of these countries have done especially badly during the pandemic.

The first is a contempt for the traditional institutions that are populated by the elites, sometimes described as "enemies of the people."10 Populist leaders are reluctant to be bound by institutional constraints, such as constitutions and courts. By switching between being president and prime minister, Vladimir Putin has managed to circumvent the constitutional restriction on terms of office. Boris Johnson was found to have prorogued Parliament illegally. Jair Bolsonaro has spoken of his desire to abolish the Supreme Court. It is, however, their approach to public health institutions that are particularly important here. These are characterised by a combination of neglect, denying necessary funding or leaving key positions unfilled, or hostility. Thus, three months before the emergence of COVID-19, the Trump administration closed down the USAID funded PREDICT programme, developed to provide early warning of possible pandemics.¹¹ In the UK the cabinet's Threats, Hazards, Resilience and Contingency Committee was axed by Boris Johnson a few days after assuming office.¹² Jair Bolsanaro fired two health ministers within weeks.¹³ In 2017 Narendra Modi cut the planned budget of the National Health Mission, India's public health service, by 20%.14 Donald Trump attempted to impose similar cuts on the Centers for Disease Control but was blocked by Congress.¹⁵ The organisation did, however, have to reduce substantially its outpost in Beijing, established to provide information on emerging viruses. The situation in Turkey was different. There, the health system was weakened by Recep Tayyip Erdoğan's dismissal of tens of thousands of civil servants, including leading virologists, following an attempted coup.¹⁶ In Venezuela the loss of institutional capacity was a result of economic collapse due to mismanagement.¹⁷

Mechanisms 3: Denialism

The third, and related issue is rejection of evidence. Just as they are reluctant to be constrained by institutions and their rules, so they reject the laws of science, discovered and promoted by the elites, and their consequences. Rather, they adopted the tactics associated with denialism, including promotion of conspiracy theories, cherry picking evidence, citing false experts, moving goalposts, and employing a range of logical fallacies.¹⁸

Even though the rapid growth of the pandemic was apparent from early on, populist politicians were in denial about its potential effect on their countries. In early March 2020, Boris Johnson advised the public that "we should all basically just go about our normal daily lives" providing they washed their hands frequently, and boasted of shaking hands with infected patients.¹⁹ Later in March, Jair Bolsanaro described the pandemic, which by then had accounted for less than 20 000 deaths worldwide, as a "media trick.²⁰ Many populist politicians have promoted treatments lacking any evidential basis, most notably Hydroxychloroquine, in a possibly unique example of agreement Donald Trump and Nicolás Maduro.²¹

While there is a wealth of evidence that consideration of all the evidence leads to better decisions, populist politicians reject anything that challenges their beliefs. Hence, when the director of the US health department's Biomedical Advanced Research and Development Authority challenged Trump's support for hydroxychloroquine he was fired.²² Of course, faced with a situation they cannot control, it is understandable that populist politicians, used to spreading positive messages, will clutch at straws. Maduro had previously advocated drinking tea made from lemongrass and elderberry tea.²¹ However, in Trump's case, it has become impossible to ascertain whether his increasingly bizarre statements reflect a deliberate attempt to create hope of a cure or whether they simply reflect his profound ignorance of basic science, as when he commented that the coronavirus "has gotten so brilliant that the antibiotic cannot keep up with it."23

The prominent cases of populist leaders mismanaging the crisis described above is consistent with a recent quantitative study on political leaders' responses to the COVID-19 pandemic in 94 countries from around the world.²⁴ The results of this analysis suggest that governments headed by populist leaders delivered a weaker response to COVID-19 than nonpopulist ones by implementing fewer closures and less robust health countermeasures during the onset of the crisis. Thus it would seem that the consequences of apparently idiosyncratic circumstances associated with populism for the spread of COVID-19 in three of the worst affected countries, the United States, the United Kingdom, and Brazil, are representative of the broader developments in the world, especially considering that in that multi-country study the results are adjusted for countries' economic capacity, demographic composition, earlier experience with pandemics such as severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS), the level of democracy, and time elapsed since discovery of a country's first confirmed COVID-19 case.

Mechanism 4: Suspicion of Elites

While perhaps less direct than the key mechanisms highlighted above, it is also important to highlight the intersections between populist rhetoric, the media, and COVID-19. Populist politicians commonly position the media—particularly outlets that criticize their policies or messaging—as members of the 'corrupt elite,'²⁵ or the "enemy of the people," in the case of Donald Trump. Yet, during a pandemic, experts must rely heavily on mainstream media platforms to generate public health awareness and articulate the steps that must be taken to mitigate risk.

This dynamic creates an insidious pathway through which populism may facilitate the spread of COVID-19. One recent study found that consumption of Fox News, a decidedly proTrump network, reduced propensity to comply with physical distancing measures across Zip codes in the United States.²⁶ Another study found that obtaining news from mainstream broadcast media, such as NBC News and the *New York Times*, correlated with possessing accurate information about the disease's lethality, and accurate beliefs about protection from infection. The study also found an association between watching Fox News and support for conspiracy theories, such as believing that the CDC is exaggerating the seriousness of COVID-19 to undermine the presidency of Donald Trump.²⁷

Reverse Causality: Suffering and Ill Health From COVID-19 Increasing Support for Populism

So far, we have considered the impact of populist politics on COVID-19, describing how it has inhibited the development of effective responses to the pandemic. But what about the impact of COVID-19 on populism? Will those who once supported these populist politicians turn against them as they see their friends and families die prematurely? The United States offers an opportunity to find out. Between March and the latest data, as of writing this paper, there was a sustained fall in cases in states and counties that voted for Clinton in 2016 while the reverse happened in those that had voted for Trump.28 Trump's poll ratings have been falling but he still retains considerable support among his core vote. This may be explained, at least so far, by the cognitive biases that shape how people interpret news, itself related to the news channels they view. Thus, in late February 2020, early in the pandemic, 40% of Republicans were "not concerned at all" about a coronavirus outbreak in their communities, falling to 25% in mid March. In contrast, among Democrats the figure started at just over 5%, falling even further over the same period.29 This gap was corroborated by other data, including evidence that those living in Democrat supporting areas were more likely to search online for hand sanitizers.

COVID-19 may also shape the underlying forces that precede and correlate with populist sentiments and support. First, in addition to the devasting effects on population health, the pandemic has also precipitated an economic crisis. One recent well-publicized study found crisis-driven unemployment to be a substantial driver of political distrust and the subsequent rise in populist electoral support across Europe.³⁰ Second, COVID-19 is intensifying the spread of online disinformation,^{27,31} which may further erode trust in experts and mainstream institutions, fuelling support for antiestablishment and populist narratives. Third, consistent with historical linkages between epidemic threats and xenophobia,³² emerging evidence suggests that the COVID-19 pandemic has triggered anti-Asian and anti-immigrant sentiments,^{33,34} views that align with populist rhetoric promising to protect a pure and (ethnically) homogenous people.

Although we will not know the actual implications of the pandemic for populist political parties and their leaders for some time, until votes in the next rounds of elections are counted, and these ramifications will be likely shaped by the human toll and the length of the pandemic, past experience suggest that some of the most memorable electoral upsets such as the 1930s' rise of the Nazi Party in Germany,³⁵ the election of

Trump in the United States,⁸ and the Brexit referendum in the United Kingdom,⁹ were preceded by deteriorating population health. It is also clear that in the European countries in which populist parties until now played on a marginal role, radical right-wing groups are attempting to reap the benefits from COVID-19 by blaming, for instance, immigrants for spreading the virus in care homes in Sweden,³⁶ smearing the idea of European solidarity in Italy,³⁷ or in France promoting the narrative that Chinese scientists deliberately bred the virus in laboratory.³⁸

In sum, we are likely seeing the earliest evidence of a worrisome cycle: populism fuelling the spread of COVID-19, and, in turn, COVID-19 stoking the fires of populism.

Despite better public health data being available, more rapidly than ever before, in a climate where lies and disinformation are the new norm,³⁹ we will need to develop strategies that can hold politicians to account for the health of the public. In democracies, this is achieved through the democratic process, but even in these countries this depends on voters being able to obtain fair and accurate information, which can be difficult where powerful vested interests dominate the mass media and if disinformation is disseminated widely on social media. The problem is much greater in non- or quasi-democratic states, where there are no free and fair elections and where those who speak out risk their careers or even their lives. In all of these circumstances, health professionals have a role to play, although it will vary according to circumstances. It places a great responsibility on those who can speak out, especially those in universities, who can be both advocates themselves and ensure that advocacy for health is included in undergraduate and postgraduate curricula.40,41 When they do, they will follow in a long and distinguished tradition.42

Ethical issues

Not applicable.

Competing interests

DS was supported by the European Research Council (ERC) ERC Grant 313590-HRES (D.S.) and Wellcome Trust (D.S.). Both the European Research Council and the Wellcome Trust had no role in the writing the manuscript, or the decision to submit the paper for publication.

Authors' contributions

MM wrote the first draft, which all authors subsequently revised.

Authors' affiliations

¹London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, UK. ²Department of Sociology and Human Geography, University of Oslo, Oslo, Norway. ³Carlo F. Dondena Centre for Research on Social Dynamics and Public Policy, Bocconi University, Milan, Italy.

References

- Rinaldi C, Bekker MPM. A scoping review of populist radical right parties' influence on welfare policy and its implications for population health in Europe. *Int J Health Policy Manag.* 2020;10.34172/ ijhpm.2020.48. doi:10.34172/ijhpm.2020.48
- Greer SL, Bekker M, De Leeuw E, et al. Policy, politics and public health. *Eur J Public Health*. 2017;27(suppl_4):40-43. doi:10.1093/ eurpub/ckx152
- 3. Bekker MPM, Greer SL, Azzopardi-Muscat N, McKee M. Public health and politics: how political science can help us move forward. *J Public*

Health. 2018;28(suppl_3):1-2. doi:10.1093/eurpub/cky194

- 4. Johns Hopkins. COVID-19 Dashboard. 2020. https://coronavirus.jhu. edu/map.html. Accessed June 18, 2020.
- FT Visual & Data Journalism team. Coronavirus tracked: the latest figures as countries fight to contain the pandemic. 2020. https://www. ft.com/content/a26fbf7e-48f8-11ea-aeb3-955839e06441. Accessed May 14, 2020.
- Albertazzi D, McDonnell D. Introduction: The sceptre and the spectre. In: Albertazzi D, McDonnell D, eds. *Twenty-First Century Populism*: Springer; 2008:1-11.
- Galea S, Maani N. The non-immigrant visa proclamation is the latest step toward self-destructive othering. 2020. https://thehill.com/ opinion/immigration/504716-the-non-immigrant-visa-proclamation-isthe-latest-step-to-self. Accessed July 1, 2020.
- Bor J. Diverging Life Expectancies and Voting Patterns in the 2016 US Presidential Election. *Am J Public Health*. 2017;107(10):1560-1562. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2017.303945
- Koltai J, Varchetta FM, McKee M, Stuckler D. Deaths of Despair and Brexit Votes: Cross-Local Authority Statistical Analysis in England and Wales. *Am J Public Health*. 2020;110(3):401-406. doi:10.2105/ AJPH.2019.305488
- McKee M, Stuckler D. "Enemies of the people?" Public health in the era of populist politics: Comment on "The rise of post-truth populism in pluralist liberal democracies: challenges for health policy." *Int J Health Policy Manag.* 2017;6(11):669-672. doi:10.15171/ijhpm.2017.46
- Milman O. Trump administration cut pandemic early warning program in September. *The Guardian*. April 3, 2020. http://www.theguardian. com/world/2020/apr/03/trump-scrapped-pandemic-early-warningprogram-system-before-coronavirus. Accessed June 18, 2020. Published March 4, 2020.
- Daily Telegraph. Boris Johnson 'scrapped Cabinet pandemic committee six months before coronavirus hit UK.' *Telegraph*. June 13, 2020. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/politics/2020/06/13/boris-johnsonscrapped-cabinet-pandemic-committee-six-months/. Accessed June 18, 2020.
- Phillips D. Brazil loses second health minister in less than a month as Covid-19 deaths rise. *The Guardian*. May 15, 2020. http://www. theguardian.com/world/2020/may/15/brazil-health-minister-nelsonteich-resigns. Accessed June 18, 2020. Published May 15, 2020.
- Kalra A, Wilkes T. Modi Government Cuts Planned Funding for National Health Mission By Almost 20%. 2020. https://thewire.in/ government/modi-government-lowers-planned-funding-nationalhealth-mission-almost-20. Accessed June 18, 2020.
- Milman O. Trump's staff cuts have undermined Covid-19 containment efforts, watchdog finds. *The Guardian*. March 24, 2020. https://www. theguardian.com/us-news/2020/mar/24/trump-cuts-underminecoronavirus-containment-cdc-watchdog-report. Accessed June 18, 2020.
- Erdemir A, Lechner JA. The Coronavirus Will Destroy Turkey's Economy. 2020. https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/04/08/the-coronavirus-will-destroy-turkeys-economy/. Accessed June 18, 2020.
- Page K, Taraciuk Broner T. Venezuela's Health Care Crisis Now Poses a Global Threat. 2020. https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/03/12/ venezuela-health-care-crisis-poses-global-threat-coronavirusmaduro-sanctions/. Accessed June 18, 2020.
- Diethelm P, McKee M. Denialism: what is it and how should scientists respond? *Eur J Public Health*. 2009;19(1):2-4. doi:10.1093/eurpub/ ckn139
- Russell J. Opinion: Boris Johnson Is Not Cut Out for This Crisis. New York Times. March 26, 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/26/ opinion/coronavirus-uk-boris-johnson.html. Accessed June 18, 2020. Published 2020.
- Phillips T. Brazil's Jair Bolsonaro says coronavirus crisis is a media trick. *The Guardian*. March 23, 2020. http://www.theguardian.com/ world/2020/mar/23/brazils-jair-bolsonaro-says-coronavirus-crisis-isa-media-trick. Accessed June 18, 2020.
- Graham-Harrison E, Tom P, Ellis-Petersen H, Burke J. As coronavirus spreads around the world, so too do the quack cures. *The Guardian*. April 16, 2020. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/16/ascoronavirus-spreads-around-the-world-so-too-do-the-quack-cures. Accessed June 18, 2020.

- Smith D. Top vaccine expert says he was fired for resisting Trump on hydroxychloroquine. *The Guardian*. April 22, 2020. https:// www.theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/22/rick-bright-trumphydroxychloroquine-coronavirus. Accessed June 18, 2020.
- Trump D. Remarks by President Trump, Vice President Pence, and Members of the Coronavirus Task Force in Press Briefing. The White House website. 2020. https://www.whitehouse.gov/ briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-vice-president-pencemembers-coronavirus-task-force-press-briefing-24/. Accessed June 18, 2020.
- 24. Kavakli KC. Did Populist Leaders Respond to the COVID-19 Pandemic More Slowly? Evidence from a Global Sample, working paper. Milan: Bocconi University; 2020.
- 25. Mudde C, Kaltwasser CR. *Populism: A Very Short Introduction*. Oxford University Press; 2017.
- Simonov A, Sacher SK, Dubé J-PH, Biswas S. The persuasive effect of fox news: non-compliance with social distancing during the covid-19 pandemic. National Bureau of Economic Research, 2020.
- Jamieson KH, Albarracin D. The Relation between Media Consumption and Misinformation at the Outset of the SARS-CoV-2 Pandemic in the US. *The Harvard Kennedy School Misinformation Review.* 2020;1(12).
- Bump P. Analysis: Coronavirus has come to Trump country. *The Washington Post.* June 17, 2020. https://www.washingtonpost.com/ politics/2020/06/17/coronavirus-has-come-trump-country/. Accessed June 18, 2020.
- Badger E, Quealey K. Red vs. blue on coronavirus concern: the gap is still big but closing. *The New York Times*. March 21, 2020. https:// www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/03/21/upshot/coronavirus-publicopinion.html. Accessed June 18, 2020.
- Algan Y, Guriev S, Papaioannou E, Passari E. The European trust crisis and the rise of populism. *Brookings Papers on Economic Activity.* 2017;2017(2):309-400.
- Oxford Analytica. COVID-19 intensifies the cyber race on disinformation. *Emerald Expert Briefings*. https://dailybrief.oxan. com/Analysis/DB252406/COVID-19-intensifies-the-cyber-race-ondisinformation.

- 32. White AI. Historical linkages: epidemic threat, economic risk, and xenophobia. *Lancet* 2020;395(10232):1250-1251.
- Reny TT, Barreto MA. Xenophobia in the time of pandemic: othering, anti-Asian attitudes, and COVID-19. *Politics, Groups, and Identities* 2020. doi:10.1080/21565503.2020.1769693
- Stephenson J. United Nations Seeks to Counter COVID-19 Misinformation with Digital First Responders. JAMA Health Forum. June 2, 2020. https://jamanetwork.com/channels/health-forum/ fullarticle/2766838.
- Galofré-Vilà G, Meissner CM, McKee M, Stuckler D. Austerity and the Rise of the Nazi Party. Washinton DC: National Bureau of Economic Research; 2017.
- Gustavsson G. Has Sweden's coronavirus strategy played into the hands of nationalists? *The Guardian*, May 1, 2020. https://www. theguardian.com/world/commentisfree/2020/may/01/swedencoronavirus-strategy-nationalists-britain. Accessed June 25, 2020.
- Betz HG. After COVID-19: will Matteo Salvini lead Europe's radical right? 2020. https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/countering-radicalright/after-covid-19-will-matteo-salvini-lead-europes-radical-right/. Accessed June 25, 2020.
- Lepelletier P. Coronavirus: Marine Le Pen trouve légitime de se demander si le virus ne s'est pas «échappé» d'un laboratoire. Le Figaro. March 30, 2020. https://www.lefigaro.fr/politique/coronavirusmarine-le-pen-trouve-legitime-de-se-demander-si-le-virus-ne-s-estpas-echappe-d-un-laboratoire-20200330. Accessed June 25, 2020.
- Wang Y, McKee M, Torbica A, Stuckler D. Systematic Literature Review on the Spread of Health-related Misinformation on Social Media. Soc Sci Med. 2019;240:112552. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2019.112552
- Dharamsi S, Ho A, Spadafora SM, Woollard R. The physician as health advocate: translating the quest for social responsibility into medical education and practice. *Acad Med.* 2011;86(9):1108-1113. doi:10.1097/ACM.0b013e318226b43b
- 41. Luft LM. The essential role of physician as advocate: how and why we pass it on. *Can Med Educ J.* 2017;8(3):e109-e116
- 42. Arya N. Advocacy as medical responsibility. *CMAJ*. 2013;185(15):1368. doi:10.1503/cmaj.130649